
 

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE 
HEALTH & WELLBEING BOARD 

Virtual Meeting 
24 February 2021 (1.05  - 3.10 pm) 

 
Present: 
 
Elected Members: Councillors Robert Benham, Jason Frost (Chairman) and 
Nisha Patel 
 
Officers of the Council: Andrew Blake-Herbert (Chief Executive), Barbara 
Nicholls (Director of Adult Services) and Mark Ansell (Interim Director of Public 
Health) 
 
Havering Clinical Commissioning Group: Dr Atul Aggarwal (Chair, Havering 
Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)) 
 
Healthwatch: Anne-Marie Dean (Healthwatch Havering) and Fiona Peskett 
(BHRUT) 
 
37 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 
The Chairman reminded Members of the action to be taken in an event of 
them dropping off of the call. 
 

38 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

39 DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS  
 
There were no disclosures of interest. 
 

40 MINUTES  
 
The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 27 January 2021 were 
agreed as a correct record and, due to COVID-19, will be signed by the 
Chairman at a later date. 
 

41 MATTERS ARISING  
 
It was noted by the Committee that the change 1 suggested by the Board 
under minute 34 had been implemented, however, the other 2 changes 
were to be agreed by the ICS at a later date. 
 

42 LBH PARTNERSHIP DESIGN GROUP  
 
The Board received a verbal update on the Borough’s Partnership Design 
Group. 
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It was explained that Borough Partnerships were a key element of the BHR 
Integrated Care Partnership (ICP) and were essential to the development of 
community based care. It was explained that the BHR ICP Board had set 
priorities for the Borough Partnership, notably: (1) to focus on the vulnerable 
and frail; (2) to ensure the provision of effective preventative services; and 
(3) to prevent the need for statutory service intervention by strengthening 
community resilience. The Board noted that co-located teams had been in 
operation in LBH since 2014. Members noted that the Borough Partnership 
Design Group had undertaken several projects across the wider 
determinants of health, including work around mental health transformation, 
Local Area Coordination (LAC) and assistive technology. It was noted that 
community hubs would be retained within the development of the Borough 
Partnership.  
 
Members agreed to give consideration as to the governance arrangements, 
remit and priorities for the Borough Partnership and its associated delivery 
groups. 
 

43 LOCAL AREA COORDINATION  
 
The Board received a report on Local Area Coordination (LAC).  
 
The Board noted the 10 core principles for LAC, and it was explained that 
LAC is a person-centred approach that builds on community strengths and 
assets to support individuals before they deteriorate to crisis point, thus 
avoiding the requirement for long-term statutory intervention. Members 
noted that the LAC pilot rollout was delayed due to COVID-19 but were 
advised that 2 local area coordinators were now accepting introductions in 
Harold Wood. It was also noted that from March 2021, there would be 3 
local area coordinators in operation for Rainham and South Hornchurch.  
 
The Board were made aware of the potential cost divergence and cost 
avoidance of LAC indicated by case study examples presented in the 
covering report. Using a cost matrix analysis, it was estimated that for 
individuals with multiple disadvantages, LAC could prevent contact with 
formal services including the criminal justice system, substance misuse and 
homelessness services, resulting in a potential cost saving of £24,500. It 
was explained that the Borough had plans to work with an evaluation 
partner set to publish LAC outcomes in 2022. The Board were also made 
aware of plans to publish cost-avoidance outcomes every month.  
 
Members were pleased and thanked the LAC service for its work and 
progress. There was a request from the Board for relevant information to be 
added to the Havering website, to maximise reach for residents in need of 
support. 
 

44 HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE WHITE PAPER  
 
The Board was presented with the Health and Social Care white paper. 
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It was noted that the white paper set out legislative proposals to support 
health and care integration, principally, through the establishment of 
statutory Integrated Care Systems (ICSs), supported by the removal of 
transactional bureaucracies, and through improved accountability of the 
health and care system. More specifically, it was noted that there would be 
2 elements to an ICS; an NHS ICS body to cover day to day running, and a 
Health and Care Partnership responsible for integrating health and social 
care partners, and developing a plan that addresses the health and social 
care needs of the system. Members were reminded that the seven north 
east London CCGs had agreed to merge, forming one single North East 
London CGG effective from 1st April 2021, and that the transition phase 
would likely start in September 2021. 
 
It was noted that the legislative proposals for the Health and Care Bill were 
likely to go through Parliament in summer, with royal assent expected by 
January 2022. It was agreed that the Board would consider its future and 
that of the Borough Partnership in the context of the legislative proposals. 
 

45 COVID-19 UPDATE  
 
The Board were updated by the Director of Public Health on the Borough’s 
COVID-19 figures. 
 
It was noted that Havering’s rate of infection had dropped by a significant 
amount and was at under 100 cases per 100,000 individuals after peaking 
at over 1,200 per 100,000 individuals and that there were under 100 cases 
in BHR hospitals. It was noted that there had been 850 deaths where there 
had been a positive COVID test within the previous 28 days and Havering 
was now at under 20 deaths per 100,000 individuals.  
 
Members noted the government’s roadmap released in mid-February 2021, 
which included the introduction of weekly and at-home asymptomatic testing 
for secondary school students. Members noted the Borough’s plan and 
commitment to enhanced asymptomatic and surge testing following the 
easing of lockdown restrictions. 
 
Members noted that across BHR 339,000 people had received their first 
dose of the COVID vaccine with the second dose starting to be rolled out.  
 
Members were pleased to hear that Havering had the highest vaccine 
uptake up in North East London. Members were informed that whilst 
vaccine reluctance in ‘Asian minority’ had decreased, reluctance in ‘Black 
minority’ had increased. Members were informed of the Borough’s model to 
improve vaccine uptake, including: (1) the Better Days are Ahead targeted 
information campaign; (2) information dissemination and market research; 
and (3) engagement with communities and staff. 
 

46 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
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47 DATE OF NEXT MEETING  
 
The next meeting of the Board would be held on Wednesday 31 March 
2021 at 1.00 pm. 
 

  
 
 
 

 Chairman 
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